PAGE  
14
Academic Senate Minutes

November 29, 2005


HUMBOLDT STATE UNIVERSITY





05/06:07

Academic Senate Minutes







11/29/05

Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4 p.m. on Tuesday, November 29, 2005, in Nelson Hall East, Room 102 (Goodwin Forum).

Members Present:  Backues, Bliven, Bruce, Butler, Cheyne, Dunk, Eichstedt, Fulgham, Haag, Heckman, Kornreich, Larson, Mortazavi, Moyer, Nordstrom, Owens, Paynton, Powell, Rawal, Richmond, Riordan, Roberts, Sanford, Schwetman, Shellhase, Snow, Thobaben, Varkey, Vellanoweth, Vrem, Wieand, Yarnall.
Members Absent:  Alvarado, Coffey, Holschuh, MacConnie, Meiggs. 

Proxies:  Cheyne for Green.

Guests:  Bob Snyder, Jean Butler, Colleen Mullery, Ginny Kelly, Hillary Dashiell.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of November 8, 2005

M/S/U (Backues/Roberts) to approve the minutes from the meeting of November 8, 2005 as written.

Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair

Proxies were announced.

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Kornreich):  The Joint Assessment Committee (Senate/UCC) is involved in planning a workshop on best practices for assessment, to be held on January 27, 2006.  The Committee will be asking all departments to designate a point-person for assessment to attend the workshop.  During the last WASC accreditation it was recommended that the campus begin performing assessment.  The campus needs to address this issue before the next accreditation visit.  The Committee would also like to begin meeting informally with the designated departmental point-persons and the newly appointed Assessment Coordinator, as the process of doing formal assessment begins. 
Student Affairs Committee (Chair Moyer):  The Committee has begun working on establishing a process for making online evaluations effective.  The Committee welcomes all suggestions and thoughts on the process, especially ideas on how to students can be encouraged to participate in the evaluation process.
Senate Finance Committee (Chair Larson):  On December 2, the Vice Presidents will be presenting a recap of budget reductions to the University Budget Committee (UBC).  On December 16, the UBC will hear augmentation requests from the Vice Presidents.  The UBC has been assigned the task of working on a MSFB proposal.  It was reported that the President has announced that there will be budget cuts for 06/07, relative to a shortfall of our FTES target.

The President and the Provost have discussed the $1.5 million dollars needed by Academic Affairs for Spring 2006 and agreed that under the new accounting procedures and spending patterns, the roll forward from fall semester may cover the $1.5 million.
Statewide Senate (Senator Thobaben):  Senators were encouraged to read Senator Cheyne’s report from the last Statewide Senate meeting and the Academic Senate Newsletter; both have been forwarded via email.  The newsletter includes the latest information from all standing committees.  Of special interest is the task force established by the Senate Executive Committee, with representatives from all of the standing committees.  The task force will work closely with the Chancellor’s Office to establish system-wide policies and procedures for the implementation of the Ed.D.
The Senate Executive Committee is meeting with campus senate chairs this week and will have a budget workshop.  Senator Thobaben is meeting with members of the Chancellor’s Office in Academic Affairs to consider the fate of the Institute for Teaching and Learning (ITL).  The Institute has been in hiatus for the past two years, and the recommendation may be to remove most of what ITL used to provide for faculty.  
The search for a Vice-Chancellor for Academic Affairs is now underway.  Senator Thobaben is serving on the committee.  Applications will be reviewed in mid-December and interviews of applicants will be in January and the successful applicant will begin in February.
General Faculty Association (President Wieand):  Invitations to the annual faculty holiday social have been sent out.  The Social is December 12, 5-7:30, at the Plaza Grill.
University Curriculum Committee (Chair Eichstedt):  There will be a meeting of the GE Reform Steering Committee on Friday, December 2.  The Chancellor’s views on higher education, included in Senator Cheyne’s report from the Statewide Senate, were noted as an interesting read.  The UCC has begun discussing the notion of a “culture of assessment” and what that means.  One of the issues that has been raised is that the official policy of the Senate calls for program review every seven years.  Based on past experience and the WASC process, a desire has been expressed to have a more ongoing, continual type of assessment process.  Senator Eichstedt will be working with Senator Kornreich to determine what needs to be addressed and how it needs to be addressed by the Senate.  


Associated Students (Student Senator Backues):  The A.S. is holding its semester study lounge for finals week.  Dinner will be served this year, with help from the Residence Hall Association.  The HSU Bookstore has donated supplies for the study lounge.  
The A.S. book exchange is back up and running after being down for a year.  The web site is operational and there will be a table in front of the A.S. where students may exchange books and receive payment.

The planned Student/Administrator Shadow Day will be an opportunity for administrators to shadow a student during the first day of classes.  
President’s Office (President Richmond):  The President recently attended a conference on diversity in the sciences at Harvard University and learned about some interesting approaches to diversifying students and faculty in the sciences.  Senator Varkey also attended the conference.  The Office of Economic and Community Development and the Small Business Development Center in Eureka have applied to become the lead small business association center for the San Francisco Region.  If chosen, HSU will be responsible for helping to administer ten centers within the region, with a budget of $4.5 million dollars.  It will also provide opportunities for faculty and students to have access to internships and connections to businesses throughout the region.  
Academic Affairs (Provost Vrem):  The Provost will be meeting with department chairs and hearing reports from chairs who attended a system-wide department chairs workshop.  There will be a Writing Across the Curriculum Workshop held early in the spring semester.  Mary Allen, formerly from CSU Bakersfield, will be conducting the workshop on assessment on January 27, 2006.    
University Advancement (Vice President Nordstrom):  The Advancement Foundation Board, the Alumni Board, and the University Center Board are holding their end of year meetings during the next couple of weeks.
2.
Resolution on Declaration of Major #11-05/06-EP

M/S (Kornreich/Varkey) to place the resolution on the floor.
Resolution on Declaration of Major

Resolution #11-05/06-EP – November 29, 2005

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that students be encouraged to declare a major at the time of application for admission to the institution; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that students be required to declare a major prior to or upon their earning 60 units; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that students be required to file a Major Contract/Degree Check/Application for Graduation prior to or upon their earning 70 units; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that registration seating preference awarded according to junior or senior class rank be reserved for those students who have a declared major.

RATIONALE:  Lack of declared major may lead to a delay in graduation.  An early choice of major may facilitate students meeting their degree requirements early. In addition, this would allow students to develop a clear academic plan. In addition, early declaration of major would allow students to identify with a peer community on campus and develop a social and learning support system.  Indirectly, this could be beneficial in retaining students.  


Early completion of the Degree Check process provides students and advisors with the 
information to ensure that students are able to graduate in a timely fashion.

The resolution has been previously discussed by the Senate and changes have been made that should address many of the concerns expressed earlier.  Basically, the new resolution states that students are required to declare a major prior to earning 60 units (the end of their sophomore year) and are required to file a major contract or degree check prior to earning 70 units.  Registration preference will be granted to juniors and seniors only if they have declared a major.
Discussion on the resolution:

M/S (Fulgham/Thobaben) to amend the third resolve as follows:

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that students be required to file a Major Contract/Degree Check/Application for Graduation prior to or upon their earning 75-90  units; and be it further
Discussion on the amendment to the resolution:

· Changing the number of units is more pragmatic for advisors and provides some flexibility.  Students typically file a major contract and a degree check within 80-90 units.
· Is the language in the Chancellor’s 22 points recommending that students be required to file a major contract at a certain point?  Where does the language of requirement come from and what is the justification for it?
· Is the intent of the amendment to require 90 units?  Or is it intended to mean no earlier than 75 units and no later than 90 units?  The intent of the amendment is to provide some flexibility for the student.  
Further discussion on the amendment was postponed in order to address a TIME CERTAIN agenda item.
TIME CERTAIN:  4:30 p.m.

1.
Resolution on Domestic and International Diversity at Humboldt State 
University as Presented in the HSU Strategic Plan, 2004-2009, Appendices 
X and XI (#14-05-06-EX)

M/S (Eichsted/Varkey) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on Domestic and International Diversity at Humboldt State University as Presented in the HSU Strategic Plan, 2004-2009, Appendices X and XI  

Resolution #14-05/06-EX – November 29, 2005

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University expresses its appreciation of the work done by the Diversity Action Plan Committee, and the following two focus groups of the HSU Strategic Plan Steering Committee:  the Diversity of People Focus Group and the International Resources Committee Focus Group; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University applauds 

the spirit of both the “Diversity Action Plan” and the additional focus group  recommendations contained in Appendices X and XI of the HSU Strategic Plan, 2004-2009 (see attached), for promoting and seeking to improve the diversity of people, cultures, and ideas at Humboldt State University; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University 

recommends to President Richmond that implementation of the goals in Appendices X and XI be done in consultation with the appropriate representative bodies that formulate policy for, and administrators of, units that will be directly affected by the recommendations of Appendix X (International Diversity) and Appendix XI (The Diversity Action Plan).

RATIONALE:  In Fall 2004, the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University received and transmitted the HSU Strategic Plan to President Richmond, recommending that implementation of its strategies, goals, and themes be part of a consultative process.  The Senate wishes to separately recognize and highlight the strategic goals promoting diversity of people and perspectives, that are found in Appendices X and XI of the HSU Strategic Plan.  Furthermore, the Diversity Action Plan, which is contained in Appendix X, has been included in the HSU Institutional Proposal to WASC (2005), to address the University’s diversity goals.

Based on the discussion at the last Senate meeting, language in the resolution was changed in order to clarify that consultation would be done with appropriate administrative bodies that formulate policy or administrators of the units that will be directly effected by the recommendations in the Diversity Plan.  Senators were reminded that the resolution is not endorsing the individual elements in the Diversity Plan.  
A letter (handout) from the Educational Opportunity Program, Learning Center, and Student Support Services, was shared with Senators.  Senator Rawal explained that the letter is intended to express support for the Diversity Plan and encourage the Senate to support it as well.  The Plan needs to move forward and not continue to languish in draft form.
While there may be a number of flaws in the Diversity Plan, there isn’t time to correct all of the flaws.  The Senate needs to act now and support the Plan.  One of the advantages of having a plan in place is that it will provide a basis for seeking funding and resources to help increase diversity on campus.  
M/S/U (Fulgham/Owens) to close debate.
Voting on the resolution occurred and PASSED Unanimously.
Discussion returned to Agenda item #2, Resolution on Declaration of Major #11-05/06-EP.  An amendment to the third resolved clause was under discussion.

· It is agreed that 70 units is too early to do a degree check; but the Chancellor’s 22 points (#17 Mandatory Degree Audits not later than at 70 semester units) states that campuses are “directed to consider strongly a policy imposes this requirement, in instances where such a policy is not present now.”  If we do this, we gain favor with the Chancellor.  The resolution has no penalty for not filing a major contract by 70 units, so it is a token gesture.  DARS will be implemented in the near future, and at that point, the question will be moot.
· It isn’t clear what the problem is with the current language “prior to or upon their earning 70 units”.  It doesn’t mean that students cannot file at 75-90 units.    

· In terms of the third resolved clause, what happens if a student doesn’t file a major contract/degree check/application for graduation by 70 units?  There is no penalty related to this.
· Guest Ginny Kelly was asked to respond to the idea of requiring students to file a major contract and apply for graduation at 70 units without any stipulation of what happens if a student does not meet this requirement.  She noted that the fact that the degree audit report is online makes this a moot point.  It would be more important to have the major contract in place by 70-90 units.  In terms of applying for graduation and a degree check and trying to corral people who don’t do it, we would be spending a lot of time solving a problem that is going away.  The online degree audit report (DAR) will provide a degree check for student the moment they register for classes for the first time.  A range such as 70-90 units seems reasonable.  Having the major contract in place by the time a student has 90 units would be satisfactory. 

· How can a policy with required actions be passed without the inclusion of any implementation procedures?  There is nothing in the current resolution that addresses implementation.
· The memo on facilitating graduation from the Chancellor is directed towards campus presidents.  Faculty need to consider various issues, including whether or not it makes more pedagogical sense to require 70 units or 75-90 units.  It seems more favorable to require between 75-90 units.   

Voting on the amendment to the resolution occurred and PASSED Unanimously.

Discussion returned to the resolution:
It was suggested that some teeth be added to the third resolve.   
M/S (Eichstedt/Moyer) to further amend the third resolve by removing “Degree Check/Application for Graduation”, as follows:
RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that students be required to file a Major Contract for Graduation prior to or upon their earning 75-90 units; and be it further
Discussion on the amendment:

· Opposition to the amendment was expressed.  Even though it will be a moot point within a year or two, the resolution is a token gesture towards the Chancellor’s 22 points.
· It was noted that students cannot file a degree check anyway; it is a product of the Application for Graduation, done by the Registrar’s Office.  It was also noted that this requirement would hold back students from registering who are not planning to graduate from HSU, but may want to take courses and transfer to another institution.
· Concern was expressed that students not be penalized if it is the advisor holding up the process, rather than the student not getting it done.

· It was clarified that “Major Contract” and Degree Check” are not synonymous.  
· The Registrar was asked to comment on the practical issues of implementing the resolution, specifically the 4th resolved clause.  It was noted that denying access to preferred registration will require a large effort on the part of the Registrar’s Office, which is currently down seven staff members and facing huge demands.  It may be difficult to accommodate this request in a reasonable fashion.  It is a lot of work and effort for a very few students; the number of undeclared students is less than 1% of the student population at the junior and senior level.
· The process of the Major Contract was clarified.  The Application for Graduation results in a Degree Check; there is no Degree Check without an Application for Graduation.  In order to get any meaningful information out of the Application for Graduation and the Degree Check, the student needs a Major Contract.  So striking the terms “Degree Check/Application for Graduation” would be beneficial.  The Major Contract is really what the students need at this particular moment in time.  It is often the missing piece.
M/S/U (Backues/Roberts) to end debate on the amendment. 

Voting on the amendment occurred and FAILED.
M/S (Fulgham/Powell) to postpone further consideration of the main motion to the next meeting of the Senate on January 24, 2006.
· It was felt that more information is needed from the Registrar’s office on the practical implications of implementing the resolution.

· No serious arguments have been expressed indicating that implementation is not possible.

· Opposition to postponing the debate was expressed; it should be taken care of now.  

Voting occurred and the motion to postpone to a certain time FAILED with 4 Yes votes, 22 No votes, and 2 Abstentions.
Discussion returned to the main motion:
· This should not be difficult to implement.  The numbers are small enough that it can be handled easily in the AIR Center.  Withholding/delaying registration access would encourage students who have been slow in getting their paperwork filed to get it done.
Senate Cheyne moved to further amend the third resolve by removing the words “Degree Check”:

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that students be required to file a Major Contract/Application for Graduation prior to or upon their earning 75-90 units; and be it further
This was accepted as a friendly amendment.
· Both the Registrar and the AIR Center Director have indicated that there are feasible means to implement the 4th resolved clause as written and the intention is to leave it up to them to implement as appropriate.
· It is the faculty’s responsibility to encourage those students who may have more difficulty in finding their way through the educational process, and provide some guidance.  The resolution helps to do this.  
Senator Moyer moved to amend the 4th resolve as follows:

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that juniors and seniors who have not declared a major be assigned registration times with sophomores. 
The amendment was accepted as friendly.

Discussion returned to the main motion:
· The whole resolution is patronizing to students and ignores the fact that getting students through more quickly will hurt our FTES numbers.  The resolution is unneeded and rests on bad assumptions.
· In order to get a registration number you have to speak to your advisor.  It seems unnecessarily hurtful to have a senior register as a sophomore.  There should be more emphasis on having undeclared advisors encourage students more and be more helpful in getting them to declare a major. 

· It is ambiguous as to who is actually doing the “requiring”, especially since there are no “teeth” in the resolution.  We should be using the word “encourage” instead of “require”.

· Advisors cannot be solely responsible for all students; the resolution only penalizes a small percentage of students, who perhaps need a little help in getting through the process.
· It is appropriate for juniors and seniors who have not declared a major to register with sophomores.  Students who have declared majors and are on track to graduate should be able to get the classes they need.  It seems unfair to have students who have not declared majors to potentially fill up class space that might be needed by those who are near graduation.

· Advising for undeclared students needs to be as directed as possible.  As a body of educators responsible for students’ progress through the educational system, this is a reasonable measure to require that a student declare a major by the time they have 60 units.  It will help make needed advising happen; whether the advisor or the student has been negligible.  It is appropriate for students who may just want to take classes without declaring a major to have lower registration priority.
M/S (Roberts/Thobaben) to further amend the 4th resolved clause as follows:
RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that 
juniors and seniors who have not declared a major or filed a Major Contract/Application for Graduation be assigned registration times with sophomores.  

· The requirement is to have students declare a major by 60 units; the Major Contract/Application for Graduation comes later, so this doesn’t have any effect.
· We’re mixing apples and oranges with declaration of major and filing a grad check.  The issue is getting students to file a grad check; not declare a major.
M/S/U (Backues/Kornreich) to end debate on the amendment.  

Voting on the amendment occurred and FAILED.
Discussion returned to the main motion:
· There is a subset of students to which this already applies.  All intercollegiate student athletes are required to declare a major by the time they have 60 units.  This is an NCAA regulation.   

M/S (Cheyne/Kornreich) to close debate and vote immediately on the amended resolution.  Voting occurred and PASSED with 23 Yes votes, 2 No votes, and 1 Abstention. 

Voting on the amended resolution occurred and PASSED with 16 Yes votes, 7 No votes, and 3 Abstentions.  The resolution reads:

Resolution on Declaration of Major

Resolution #11-05/06-EP – November 29, 2005

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that students be encouraged to declare a major at the time of application for admission to the institution; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that students be required to declare a major prior to or upon their earning 60 units; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that students be required to file a Major Contract/Application for Graduation prior to or upon their earning 75-90 units; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that junior and seniors who have not declared a major be assigned registration times with sophomores.

RATIONALE:  Lack of declared major may lead to a delay in graduation.  An early choice of major may facilitate students meeting their degree requirements early. In addition, this would allow students to develop a clear academic plan. In addition, early declaration of major would allow students to identify with a peer community on campus and develop a social and learning support system.  Indirectly, this could be beneficial in retaining students.  


Early completion of the Degree Check process provides students and advisors with 
the information to ensure that students are able to graduate in a timely fashion.

M/S/U (Fulgham/Varkey) to suspend the rules and continue with the remaining new agenda items after 5:30 p.m. 
3.
Approval of the Fall 2005 Graduation List

M/S/U (Yarnall/Fulgham) that the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University accept the final graduation list for Fall 2005 and recommend the graduation of all persons whose names are on that list, subject to the provision that any student whose name is on the list and who has not fulfilled the requirements for graduation, will have her/his name removed from the list, and that student will not be graduated.
M/S/U (Fulgham/Yarnall) to make this an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.
4.
Resolution on Proposed Change to Appendix E of the Faculty Handbook 
(#15-05/06-GF)
M/S (Wieand/Fulgham to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on Proposed Change to Appendix E of the Faculty Handbook


(#15-05/06-GF) - November 29, 2005

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University forwards the following proposed amendment (in bold) to the Constitution of the General Faculty of HSU (Appendix E in the HSU Faculty Handbook ) for a vote of acceptance or rejection in a General Faculty election during the spring 2006 semester:  


Article IX.  Elections.

Section 1. Election Dates - Elections for officers of the General Faculty, University Faculty Personnel Committee, University Curriculum Committee, Professional Leave Committee, and other positions if desired, shall be conducted so as to be completed before teaching schedules for the fall semester are determined.  Elections for college Academic Senate representatives (for terms beginning the following Academic Year) shall be conducted by the colleges during the fall semester, before teaching schedules for the spring semester are determined.  

and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that if approved by the General Faculty, this proposed change becomes effective in the 2006-2007 academic year.

RATIONALE: This revision has been made to fulfill several requests from the Academic Senate: a) to allow new Senators opportunity to allocate time in their schedules for Senate meetings, b) to allow new Senators to attend meetings as non-voting observers of the Academic Senate during the spring semester prior to resuming office, and c) to facilitate the election of Senate officers with a more informed voting membership.  
Last Spring the Senate discussed changing the timing of the election of officers to the Senate.  Rather than changing the timing of the election of Senate officers, the General Faculty board is proposing that the timing of the election of senators (college Senate representatives) be changed so that new senators will be elected in the fall.  This will allow new senators an opportunity to attend senate meetings and become more informed, and allow them to participate in the election of Senate officers in a more informed manner. 

Discussion:
· If the Constitution is changed, do changes in the Bylaws automatically happen?  Changes in the Bylaws are voted on separately.  The Bylaws will not be affected by this change to the Constitution.
· How will the transition take place?  If approved, this change would become effective 2006-2007.

· It is hoped that newly elected senators will attend the meetings of the Senate (before they are formally seated at the end of the academic year) and become familiar with the procedures of the Senate.
Voting on the resolution occurred and PASSED unanimously.  The resolution will be forwarded to the General Faculty for a vote.
5.
Resolution on Term Limits for the Chair of the HSU Academic Senate (#16-
05/06-GF) – FIRST READING

Resolution on Term Limits for the Chair of the HSU Academic Senate 

(#16-05/06-GF) - November 29, 2005

FIRST READING

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends the following amendment (in bold) to Appendix F: Bylaws and Rules of Procedure of the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University in the HSU Faculty Handbook, under Article IV, Section 5. 

Section 5. Election - The officers shall be elected at the first meeting of the reconstituted Academic Senate. The Senate Chair shall be elected each year and may hold a maximum of two consecutive terms (two years) of office.
RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the proposed changes to Appendix F be put to a vote of the Academic Senate at its first meeting of the spring 2006 term; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that if approved by 2/3 majority of the Academic Senate, this proposed change becomes effective in 2006-2007 academic year.

RATIONALE: There are no guidelines in the current Faculty Handbook that outline regulations and format of Academic Senate election of officers. This is a first attempt to add a term limits provision for the Senate Chair. This serves the purpose of distributing the leadership of the Academic Senate more broadly and allows all members of the Academic Senate equal notice and opportunity to run for office.  
This is a first reading of the resolution.  Currently there is no provision for term limits for the Senate chair in Appendix F.  
Discussion:

· It was noted that the 2nd resolved clause is unnecessary; the Senate is not voting on the resolution today.

· Over the years, many Senate chairs have served for two years.  If someone is doing a good job and they are willing to continue, is there a reason to force them out after two years?  Even if an incumbent chair is interested in continuing and someone else is interested in running, there isn’t a problem; there is still an election.  The resolution places potential constraints on the leadership of the Senate. 
· The leadership of the Senate appears to some to be a fixed number of individuals serving over and over.  By having term limits, other senators, especially the junior members of the Senate will have a better chance to be elected to office, particularly to the Senate Chair position.  The position of chair has a significant amount of power.  By setting term limits, any suspicion of fixed leadership is eliminated.
· In recent history, only two senate chairs have served more than two years.  The resolution is just codifying what has been the traditional practice.

· The impression that senators have that the election of senate chair is a “done deal” has been worrisome for several years.  Is putting a term limit on the senate chair really the way to respond, and if so, why not put term limits on other senate officers (and senators) as well?  It is a concern that needs to be addressed in an effective way, but this may not be the answer.

· An individual can still serve as chair multiple times, but only two consecutive years each time.

· Rarely are senate chair elections contested; as long as we’re in a situation with uncontested elections, this is a step in the right direction.  It will help to change the leadership of the Senate over time.

· The Statewide Academic Senate has term limits on all officers; no person can serve in an office consecutively more than two years.  Committee chairs are appointed, rather than elected.  We may want to consider expanding term limits to other Senate officers in the future.  
· It is important for the faculty leadership to change.  It’s a privilege to advocate for faculty and it’s a duty and role should be shared among those interested.

M/S/P (Larson/Fulgham) to adjourn the meeting at 5:45 p.m.


















